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NORTH WEST SHELF JOINT VENTURE, LNG CONTRACT WITH CHINA 
Motion 

Resumed from 22 August on the following motion moved by Hon Kim Chance (Leader of the House) - 

That this House congratulates the North West Shelf joint venture in winning the $25 billion contract to 
sell liquefied natural gas to China but calls for a major revamp of the federal Government’s 
Commonwealth Grants Commission process due to the inherent way it disadvantages Western 
Australians in the sharing of benefits from major resource projects between the Commonwealth and this 
State. 

HON ED DERMER (North Metropolitan) [4.04 pm]:  I seek leave for Hon Ken Travers to continue his remarks 
on this motion at the next day’s sitting. 

Leave granted. 

HON NORMAN MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the Opposition) [4.05 pm]:  The Opposition is 
supportive of the first part of the motion, and is keen to discuss and debate the second part.  The Opposition 
agrees in principle that the Western Australian Government does not do well enough in its relationship with the 
Commonwealth.  We have proffered that argument for a long time and it is good to hear that the Labor Party 
now has a view on that matter, which is being expressed through debate on this motion.   

I will first speak about the gas contract.  Clearly, the $25 billion deal that has been negotiated between the North 
West Shelf joint venturers and China is a magnificent achievement.  Not long before the decision was made, the 
general view around the place was that Western Australia would not be successful, even though a huge amount 
of work had been done by a lot of people.  So it was with a little surprise that I heard that we had been 
successful.  I was in Karratha on the day it was announced.  That was great news for Karratha and equally great 
news for Western Australia and Australia.   

It has been recorded that the endeavour to obtain this contract was the result of the combined efforts of a range of 
different people.  That is correct; it was a result of the private sector and Governments of both political 
persuasions working hard to achieve the contract.  I pay particular credit to our former Premier, Richard Court, 
whose determination in this matter became legendary.  During his time as Premier, he visited China on many 
occasions.  He clearly recognised that a Government to Government relationship was necessary before a private 
sector relationship could be developed with the Chinese.  Richard Court spent a lot of time in China.  He 
recognised early in the piece that there was an opportunity for Western Australia to secure a place within the 
Chinese gas market.  He recognised that Western Australia’s endeavours in Korea were not as successful as we 
would have liked, and that China was the place to go next.  He was quick off the mark in ensuring that Western 
Australia’s interests were promoted in China.  As a result, the credibility of the Western Australian submission 
became an important negotiating point in the final decision on this contract.  The nature of politics is such that a 
party can work hard while in government but can then lose an election and, after all the hard work has been 
done, find that the credit resides with the Government that is in place at the time.  I acknowledge that Dr Gallop 
has given credit to his predecessors, but it is important on this occasion to acknowledge the person who saw the 
opportunity ahead of anybody else, and was able to see it come to fruition.   

The number of jobs that will be created in Western Australia because of this contract is very good news for 
Western Australia.  However, we must be wary; this is not the second gold rush, as some people have said, and a 
massive number of jobs will not be created.  This type of industry does not employ a large number of people.  It 
will employ many people during the construction stage but it will not employ many people after that.  It is a pity 
that some of the resource projects in Western Australia are becoming increasingly less job intensive and 
increasingly more capital intensive.  The benefits from this project might not be as significant as we initially 
thought.   

The project is good news for Western Australian industries because significant investment in capital 
requirements will be needed.  We hope that a significant amount of that capital will be spent in Western 
Australia and that Western Australian businesses will do very well.  The venture is important for the State 
Government because it will be responsible for significant increases in royalties.  However, we know that, 
ultimately, not all the royalties will flow to Western Australia.  Initially, the royalties will come to Western 
Australia but they will then be redistributed.  I will come to that argument shortly.   

Without seeking to be negative, I flag to the Government that although this project is massive and is wonderful 
news for Western Australia, we must be very careful that we do not exaggerate the benefits that will flow from 
it.  I am particularly concerned about places like Karratha, which has been sitting on the edge of a potential 
boom for many years.  People have invested money in that town on the expectation of significant growth, which 
has not happened in the magnitude that people have expected.  Over the years, many people have invested a lot 
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of money in Karratha and have had very poor returns.  Many people who, for example, invested in housing there 
receive very low rents, if any, for their properties.  It concerns me that because some of those people are starting 
to get a decent return on their investments they are being told that housing rents should be capped so that people 
do not pay too much.  The duration of the investment, not just the annual arrangement, should be considered.  
Those who are currently doing well should not have to cap their rents, whereas it is just bad luck for those who 
are doing badly.   

Talk of the second gold rush, massive job creation and things of that nature have been exaggerated.  We must be 
careful not to create expectations that cannot be met in communities like Karratha.  I have had a lot to do with 
that town over the years and I have seen it experience ups and downs.  It would be better if we could reduce the 
peaks and raise the troughs for those towns.  There is a potential period for solid growth in Karratha, not so much 
because of this deal but because of some of the other contracts that we hope will be finalised in the Burrup in the 
near future.  We must be careful of not only the expectations that we create.  I will flag to the House some of the 
concerns I have about these types of projects in the future.  A number of issues on the horizon are cause for 
concern and threaten our capacity to attract overseas investment.  Again, I am not trying to be negative; I just 
flag these issues because the Government must be aware of them and it must take them seriously.   

I have already talked at some length about native title and I do not propose to go into that today other than to say 
that it is a threat to investment.  Unless a way can be found to resolve the issues surrounding native title, 
companies will continue to lose interest in investing in Western Australia.  They do not want to have to wait a 
long time before native title claims are determined.  We must sort out the issue of native title once and for all.  I 
suggested getting rid of the Native Title Act and starting again.  If that will not happen, the Government must do 
more than say it will negotiate its way through the issue.  Before the last election, Eric Ripper told us that the 
previous Government was all about litigation and that this new Government would be about consultation and 
negotiation.  In the Burrup, a matter has been referred to the National Native Title Tribunal because negotiation 
has not succeeded.  That is the first test of native title for this Government and it has not worked.  A very large 
amount of money - estimated by some to be $40 million - is being spent to encourage a resolution of the native 
title problem.  That threat must be resolved.  We must deal with native title in a better way.   

Environmental issues are becoming a threat to investment in Western Australia.  Last night, I mentioned some of 
these when I talked about a number of issues in the Pilbara.  I refer to the Mineralogy Pty Ltd legislation and the 
decisions made by the Environmental Protection Authority.  The environmental lobby has actively worked to 
discourage development of industry in Western Australia.  Those sorts of issues are becoming serious threats to 
this State.  Companies will find other parts of the world in which to invest if they find it too difficult to do 
business here.   
Aboriginal heritage issues are the next battleground, if I can put it in those terms, for industrial development in 
Western Australia, particularly for the mining industry.  Rock carvings in the Burrup, which is a heritage issue in 
a sense, will cause potential or significant investment problems.  The new industrial relations legislation is yet to 
bite, but the new labour relations laws are an impediment to investment, particularly in regional Western 
Australia.  If we revert to the good old days of labour relations in the Pilbara, I can assure the Government that 
the future of the Pilbara will be significantly less than it could otherwise be, which would be a tragedy.   
Interestingly, the Leader of the House talked about Alcoa, which has virtually nothing to do with this motion.  
That issue transcends any particular set of circumstances.  Currently, Alcoa, which is a major employer in 
Western Australia, is suffering from significant criticism in the media on a number of fronts.  I have taken a 
serious interest in Alcoa’s involvement in Western Australia for many years.  When it first set up in Western 
Australia, it was in partnership with Western Mining Corporation, with which my father was employed.  I have 
taken an interest in Alcoa since the company came here.   
Friends of mine work for Alcoa.  Recently, I had intended to go to Jamaica to talk to an Alcoa executive, whom I 
met here earlier, about the future of Alcoa in Western Australia and other parts of the world.  Unfortunately, I 
had to cancel that trip.  I had intended to find out more about Alcoa’s attitude to Western Australia and its 
response to the criticism it is now getting.  Like most people, I feel that the greatest advantage in Western 
Australia, in respect of sovereign risk, is being slowly eroded.  Alcoa has put the future expansion of Wagerup 
on hold and is expanding its plant in Jamaica, which is half owned by the Jamaican Government.  The 
arrangements with the Government there are pretty friendly.  Alcoa is also considering further developments in 
South America, the Caribbean and west Africa, where it has significant bauxite resources, and in other places 
where the sovereign risk is diminishing.   

When I read in the newspaper of the constant criticism of that company, it rings warning bells in my mind.  We 
must be very careful, because other countries would be happy for Alcoa to invest there.  They would be happy to 
have their people employed in the same numbers that Alcoa employs in Western Australia.  There are a number 
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of threats to the future of industrial development and investment in Western Australia including native title, 
environmental and heritage issues and the new industrial relations laws.   
The expansion of the Woodside facility on the Burrup Peninsula to accommodate this $25 billion investment has 
raised some issues which will have to be resolved in the future.  Again, native title is an issue that I have talked 
about before - there are the rock carvings and problems with the planning processes.  The problems associated 
with the development of industry on the Burrup Peninsula need to be resolved.  I have no doubt the Government 
is aware of this.  The bureaucrats certainly know it.  They have been saying that we have a window of 
opportunity now to develop these projects, and we must grab that opportunity, or we may lose it.  The Gorgon 
gas field is a significant gas deposit, and the desire of the developers to use Barrow Island as a location for the 
downstream processing of the gas is an issue that must be addressed.  Environmental questions surrounding that 
development also need to be resolved.  Greenhouse gas emissions will be a problem, because regrettably, the 
Gorgon gas is high in carbon dioxide.  The Government will have to deal with these issues, and the solutions will 
not be easy.  Courage is important in making decisions.  The Government has to do what must be done and 
accept that it must take some of the risks that have been posed by the fringe groups which oppose everything that 
anyone wants to do in Western Australia.  
In conclusion, the Commonwealth-State financial arrangements that are referred to in the motion have not 
always been a problem for Western Australia.  There was a time when Western Australia was a mendicant State.  
I remember Sir Charles Court, when he was Minister for Industrial Development, being very up-beat when 
Western Australia ceased to be a mendicant State, and he was very pleased that he was able to create a 
supportive environment for industry and development in Western Australia to produce enough wealth for the 
State to pay its way in the Commonwealth.  One of the reasons that we were not paying our way may have had 
more to do with the kind of Governments that were in power in Western Australia than with the Commonwealth-
State relationship.  From 1959, there has been a massive drive to create industry in Western Australia, and it has 
been very successful, to the point at which the State now contributes 30 per cent of the export earnings of the 
nation, and is a major contributor to the tax earned in the nation.  The North West Shelf resources were first 
discovered by Woodside, which put forward proposals for their development.  At the time, the Whitlam federal 
Government was in power and the Minister for Minerals and Energy in that Government was Rex Connor.  As I 
recall, without having done any research into this area recently, the federal Government decided that the gas 
could be extracted, but the federal Government would decide the price at the well head, and the company would 
be required to pipe the gas to Sydney, which is where the centre of power in Australia is located.  That attitude of 
the Whitlam Government delayed the project for a number of years.  Eventually a decent arrangement was 
entered into, I suspect by the Malcolm Fraser federal Government and the Sir Charles Court State Government, 
and the project got up and running.  At the time, Sir Charles was able to negotiate quite a good royalty deal for 
Western Australia with the Commonwealth, bearing in mind that the North West Shelf is in commonwealth 
waters.  That deal should perhaps be considered for other projects in the future.   

One thing I dislike about the current Commonwealth-State financial relationship is the notion that we should 
financially support Queensland, Tasmania and South Australia.  I do not know why Queensland gets more than it 
earns.  From what I can gather, it is a very prosperous State.  I have some sympathy for South Australia, which 
seems to be badly located in the scheme of things, and has not been blessed with the natural resources that we 
have in Western Australia.  However, I have no sympathy for the people of Tasmania, who have decided that 
sitting under trees and contemplating the meaning of life is far more preferable to going out and attracting 
industry.  The State has been virtually taken over by the green movement, to the point at which there is negative 
economic growth, and the State is being kept going by the rest of the nation.  I do not mind supporting people 
who are in need, but when the people of a State decide to take the stand against industrial development that the 
people of Tasmania have, they need to be aware of the consequences of that action and accept them.  When I was 
the Minister for Mines, I met the then Minister for Mines from Tasmania.  He was a Labor Party minister, and I 
was very impressed by his attitude.  He was very keen on getting his State’s industries up and running.  I suspect 
that he was fighting a losing battle, given the state of politics in Tasmania.  I do not derive much pleasure from 
the notion that Western Australia should support other States in Australia.  Because the Western Australian 
Government and community is required to spend significant amounts of its own money on assisting the 
development of these projects by providing infrastructure at significant cost, far more consideration should be 
given to the needs of Western Australia by the Commonwealth Grants Commission when it divvies up the 
money.  During the time the Opposition was in government, it was estimated that $700 million a year was going 
out of Western Australia and not coming back.  That has now become obvious to the current Government, which 
is seeking to do something about it.  It is interesting that the Labor Party did not support the previous 
Government when it argued that the State was getting a raw deal from Canberra.  We were always told to stop 
complaining about Canberra, and blaming someone else.  Now that the Labor Party is in power and must pay the 
Bills, it has come to the same conclusion reached by the previous Government over many years.   
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The Opposition supports the motion.  It is important that the House agrees to it, and acknowledges the work done 
by the joint venturers, and the benefits that will come to Western Australia.  It is important, however, that the 
House also takes into account some of the threats on the horizon to these sorts of projects.  They must be dealt 
with quickly.  The Commonwealth-State financial relations must be sorted out.  That will not be done on a 
cooperative basis, because the mendicant States will not agree to a change of rules while they are getting the 
money.  It may be necessary for the Commonwealth to do something about changing those arrangements.  With 
those words, I support the motion.  

HON JOHN FISCHER (Mining and Pastoral) [4.28 pm]:  I support the motion of the Leader of the House and 
congratulate the North West Shelf joint venturers for winning the $25 billion contract to sell natural gas to 
China.  This is a massive achievement that will benefit everyone in Australia.  Having said that, I agree with 
most of the comments made by Hon Norman Moore, the Leader of the Opposition.  I believe that this project 
heralds the start of another battle with the federal Government to achieve equality.  I know that I am preaching to 
the converted when I say that Western Australia does not get its just reward for the effort it puts into sustaining 
the way of life that most people in Australia have come to expect.  Our standard of living can only be maintained 
by sustainable development, downstream processing and value adding.  To attract companies to this State to 
develop industries, we must put our hands in our pockets.  Governments must be able to meet some of the 
infrastructure and development costs to attract value-adding industries to this State.  We might have the natural 
resources but for too long we have dug them up and shipped them offshore.  We have come of age and must now 
take resource development a step further and develop downstream processing.  This will require the State to 
supply infrastructure to facilitate these industries.  To do this, we require a bigger slice of the federal funding pie.  
After all, we will only be asking to get back some of the revenue that has been collected in this State.  It is 
ridiculous that in the last round of federal grants, every citizen in the Australian Capital Territory received an 
increase of $22.98 a head while every Western Australian received a paltry $2.65 a head.  On the other hand, 
Western Australians contributed an extra $2.5 billion more to Australia than we got back in grants.  Where is the 
incentive for our State to continue pursuing development, such as the North West Shelf deal, if this situation 
continues?  The next round of developments on the Burrup will cost this State an extra $300 million, and it is 
extremely doubtful that we have that money in our coffers to fund it.  Either the federal Government should fund 
this development with a special grant or it should increase this State’s funding.  If that were to happen, the 
development of the Maitland estate could be fast-tracked and that would go a long way to preserving the 
Aboriginal rock art and the pristine beaches of the Burrup that the local residents currently enjoy.   

I conclude by reiterating that we must maintain the pressure on our federal counterparts. 

HON TOM STEPHENS (Mining and Pastoral - Minister for Housing and Works) [4.33 pm]:  I want to record 
my support for this motion, which has been deliberately framed as a two-part motion.  The first part is a 
congratulatory remark to the North West Shelf joint venturers and is deliberately focused on the private sector 
that has, by and large, carried the burden of going out and winning this contract.  These people from the private 
sector have utilised all their skills and resources and secured a contract against other players from around the 
globe who were equally determined to secure it.  It was an enormous coup for the North West Shelf joint venture 
participants.  They have been successful and they deserve to be congratulated by this House on their success.  
The joint venture participants will be the first to say that they were not able to do this work alone.  The bipartisan 
support for this project of state and federal Governments, both past and present, played a huge part in gaining 
this contract for this State and the nation.  
I was delighted to attend the opening of the new consulate of the People’s Republic of China in East Perth and 
meet the players from government, Parliament, industry, the diplomatic community and the wider community of 
Perth.  On that occasion at the magnificent new facility in East Perth, the Premier of Western Australia, Dr Geoff 
Gallop, did something that I had not seen done in the previous eight years; he sang the praises of his predecessor, 
the former Premier, Richard Court, for his persistence in supporting that joint venture effort.  The former 
Premier earned that personal tribute.  The work that he did was not easy work.  He travelled to China on a 
regular basis in his attempt to introduce the State and Government of Western Australia and its industry 
opportunities to the Chinese Government, the Chinese people and the players who were to become critical in the 
success of this State winning this joint venture project.  That was no small task and I was delighted that Dr Geoff 
Gallop, the present Premier, had the grace and courtesy to praise his predecessor so fulsomely.  His singing of 
the praises and achievements of his political opponent was not something that I had heard in the past and I was 
delighted to see it happen.   
I have also been delighted to sing the praises of all the proponents for the work they have done in the many 
forums in which I have regularly participated.  However, this Government had to add to that work when it was 
elected to office.  Our Cabinet, under the leadership of the Premier and his Minister for State Development, Hon 
Clive Brown, took up the cudgels on behalf of the joint venturers to ensure that the work that had already been 
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done continued.  The achievement is a credit to all who were involved in that work.  It is an enormously 
significant contract and the planning to get that contract over the line has been substantial. 
For years, the North West Shelf has been a focus of challenge for the State Government and it has responded to 
the challenges.  Discussions have been going on with the community in the electorate of Burrup, and, in 
particular, the Shire of Roebourne, to begin planning the developments that will flow from the proximity of that 
area to such vast quantities of gas along the north west coastline.  The gas development opportunities on the 
north west coast will require the necessary infrastructure and support to be available.  Governments of both 
persuasions have been involved in providing that support, and the planning that has been carried out will put this 
development up in lights that are bright enough for everyone to see.  Contracts such as this North West Shelf 
joint venture create local economies that make other opportunities more likely.  The development of other 
projects is now possible - some are likely, if not yet certain - as a result of years of planning for that area.  It is 
therefore galling for anyone who has monitored this situation over a long time, as the Leader of the Opposition 
and I have, to hear new voices trying to undo the planning that has been done in the past and suggesting that the 
development opportunities that will flow from these and related projects should be moved to other areas.  Some 
issues remain to be resolved.  Indeed, environmental clearances must be processed in the Burrup, and, once and 
for all, we must tackle the issue of how we can best protect the Aboriginal heritage, such as the engravings on 
the rocks -  
Hon John Fischer:  It was good the way you extended conciliation and consultation to the Aboriginal groups up 
there.  You are a hypocrite!   
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  It will be necessary to ensure that Aboriginal heritage issues are taken on board.  
Anyone who heard Hon John Fischer’s interjection knows that that is the last thing of which I can stand accused.   
Hon John Fischer:  Why did you not speak to them?  Why did you not confer with them?  You have told them 
they will have no chance until they change their political attitudes and advisers.   
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  The honourable member’s interjection is false.  The task for all native title players is to 
deal with the Government in good faith so that the issues can be progressed to a point at which they can be 
brought to a resolution.  The players to whom I refer undertook to maintain the confidentiality that was required 
of them in the negotiations.  The players who were responsible for positioning details of the negotiations, as 
reported on the front page of The West Australian, breached the requirement to act in good faith.  They made it 
clear that they were opposed to bringing the native title issues to a resolution in the way envisaged and advocated 
by the State Government, so it was inevitable that such matters would go before the arbitration tribunal.  It is 
intriguing that a representative of One Nation - I think that is the party he represents -  
Hon John Fischer:  At least I know who I represent.  I do not take a hypocritical stance like you.   
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I do not accept the member’s comments.  I know where I stand on these issues.  The 
member can say what he likes on this topic.  Such has been my involvement with the Aboriginal community that 
I am pleased with my track record.  An attack against me by someone who is associated with One Nation is not 
an attack with which I can do anything except wear it as a badge of honour.   
Hon John Fischer:  You well might.  However, that does not change the fact that your actions are totally and 
utterly hypocritical.   
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  Hon John Fischer does not understand the requirements of the law.  The Government 
will negotiate with any native title groups that choose to operate and negotiate in good faith.  If people choose to 
fracture the good-faith negotiations, they step away from the negotiations and leave the Government with no 
alternative other than to bring the issue to resolution via the arbitration process that is set out by the National 
Native Title Tribunal.  That path was not sought by the State Government; rather, it was a consequence of the 
actions of those who chose to go down the path that they did.  It is like the sun coming up in the morning: if the 
native title players travel down the path that leads them away from good-faith negotiations with the Government, 
there will be a consequence, and that consequence is that the dispute will go before the National Native Title 
Tribunal for arbitration.   

There are issues to be resolved, such as the future of the Aboriginal heritage on the site and public access issues.  
However, there are also opportunities for a community such as the Shire of Roebourne and its wider business 
community.  I am intrigued that so many players from the business community in Karratha recently expressed 
the view - a view that has not been expressed during the past 10 years of the development of the Burrup - that the 
projects should be moved away from the Burrup to the Maitland estate.  As the President of the Shire of Port 
Headland pointed out to the State Government, if any of the six projects that are currently being considered are 
not wanted by the Shire of Roebourne - despite all the planning that has taken place - the Boodarie estate could 
be attractive to the proponents in another council area and township.  The opposition forces in Karratha are 
mustering around a combination of dissident Aboriginal groups and prohibitionists from the extreme elements of 
the conservation movement.  Now a strange group of business leaders have emerged from their slumber to argue 
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against further development on the Burrup and for the development to be positioned on the Maitland estate.  It 
will be interesting to see whether the economies of scale will make any sense at Boodarie and whether those 
involved take up the invitation from the Shire of Port Headland.  The State Government’s response has been 
clear.  It is determined and committed to ensuring that the orderly planning that has been in place over the past 
decade will continue and that the development opportunity for the six identified sites and projects will be 
allowed to come to fruition.  As each site is taken up, the opportunity will exist for the orderly development of 
Maitland.  If anything were to go wrong as a consequence of the decisions of councils, the Environmental 
Protection Authority or interest groups that do not want such developments, the Shire of Port Headland has 
offered its land for consideration.  I do not think that offer will be taken up, because good sense will prevail and 
there will be no need to rob from the Shire of Roebourne the economic development opportunities that are on 
offer through the economy of scale that flows from the combination of various enterprise opportunities that are 
associated with the North West Shelf, of which the 25-year contract - which is worth $25 million - is the 
centrepiece.   

A part of the motion emerges from the State Government’s response to the way successive federal Governments 
have responded to the grants funding processes for the States and Territories.  The State Government has been 
greatly concerned about the distribution of funds around the Commonwealth.  It has collaborated with its 
counterparts in New South Wales and Victoria to commission the Garnaut-FitzGerald report, which has provided 
all the documentary support to illustrate the disadvantage that Western Australia is faced with as a result of the 
methodology that is applied in the federal funding process.  The report was released recently; only 10 days ago.  
It is dense with detail and full of solid economic analysis.  It provides inescapable and conclusive evidence that 
shows that every Western Australian is contributing $1 700 more to the Federation through taxes than is received 
through grants, payments or commonwealth spending in this State.  This is a shift in the way the federal 
Government responds to the needs of Western Australia; it is a way that was inconceivable at the time of 
Federation.  It was unimaginable that Western Australians would contribute so much more per head of 
population to the Federation through taxes than they received.  Quite frankly, it is intolerable.  As is 
demonstrated in the report, Western Australia contributes much of the nation’s economic wealth but its share of 
commonwealth grants is $350 million less than it was nine years ago.  These anomalies arise partly because the 
Commonwealth Grants Commission carves up the funding pie in a way that does not recognise the cost burden 
on Western Australian taxpayers of providing infrastructure for major development projects.  That must be sent 
home time and again to the federal Government.  There is a cost associated with providing an economic benefit 
that flows to the nation through projects like the North West Shelf joint venture.  That cost cannot simply be 
ignored by the federal Government as it redistributes the benefits to other jurisdictions.  It has been the decision 
of other jurisdictions that has limited their capacity to contribute to the wellbeing of the nation.  In those 
circumstances, it is odd and wrong that a State should make all the personal and financial effort - by former and 
current Governments - to develop economic opportunities only to find the benefits redistributed through the 
fiscal equalisation strategy of the Grants Commission.  It is wrong when benefits are redistributed to jurisdictions 
of which the leadership has not committed itself to economic growth in the same way.  It is an odd penalty for 
this State.  It is counterproductive for the nation if it is allowed to continue.  Western Australia may all too easily 
find itself with the “crescendo” associated with not having developments of any sort.  In my own portfolio I am 
conscious of the need to ensure that development opportunities can bring benefits to all Western Australians.  
Only through economic development do we get the chance to escape from circumstances that create poverty 
traps for sections of the community that do not deserve to be in those traps.  I am as committed as the next 
person in this Government to ensuring that we have a growing economy that is of benefit to all Western 
Australians.  I am very proud of the efforts made by this Government in the Shire of Roebourne.  There is a lot 
of focus on the success of the projects involved with the North West Shelf joint venture.  However, we must 
focus on the needs of the entire community in that region and respond to those needs.  The neighbouring 
township of Roebourne must be recognised as a community that has been left by and large untouched in many 
ways by the economic prosperity that surrounds it.  The township remains untouched by any positive benefit.  It 
has certainly experienced a lot of negative impacts from neighbouring economic development.  It is time that the 
Aboriginal community and the wider community benefited from the economic growth on offer.  Western 
Australia must have the opportunity to be served by economic growth and to develop an enhancement scheme 
for Roebourne that will improve the amenity of the area and the quality of housing.  It is fundamental that it is in 
tandem with the efforts of government to secure economic growth in the Burrup.  To allow local communities to 
benefit from economic development is no small impost on State Governments; it is a significant impost.  The 
impost is not something that the Commonwealth Government should scoff at.  High costs are associated with a 
growing population in Karratha.  There is a need to increase hospital services and provide additional support for 
education, police and housing.  This is especially true for people who need affordable housing through 
Homeswest.  These are not small costs.  The cost of providing housing for government employees is very high 
and is borne by the State Government.  As a result, the taxpayers of Western Australia wear that cost.  The 
benefits that flow from the North West Shelf project and other projects are redistributed to the extent that 90 per 
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cent of royalties are taken from the people of Western Australia by the fiscal equalisation strategy.  It is galling.  
I am pleased to see bipartisan support for this motion.  It will tell the federal Government that it is time to tackle 
these issues.  These issues have been raised in the past.  I am not one to quote the former Premier Sir Charles 
Court, but I note that he made a submission to the Commonwealth Grants Commission in which he described 
how this State was punished for its success.  He said - 

Because of what we did to help ourselves in the 1960s there is a general feeling in Canberra and the 
Eastern States that we can go on doing this sort of thing and thereby create a bigger cow to be milked 
by the rest of Australia. 
This is far from the truth and if a more realistic approach to the Western Third is not taken it could be to 
the serious detriment of the nation.   

Those words are spot on.  The redistribution of proceeds that flow from economic growth in this State are too 
easily squandered in other jurisdictions in which not enough has been done to face challenges.  In my own 
portfolio of housing, we are struggling with the legacy that flows from diminished returns to the State from the 
Commonwealth Government’s special purpose grant.  As we head towards the completion of the 
Commonwealth-State Housing Agreement process in October, we run a significant risk that, yet again, there will 
be a substantial cut back in the flow of funds to Western Australia.  It will see the State placed at an enormous 
disadvantage.  In Karratha, I am deliberately positioning additional affordable housing in the area adjacent to the 
North West Shelf joint venture project.  It represents a significant construction project by the Department of 
Housing and Works.  The local architect, Mr David Hay, is amazed at the quantity of work flowing his way.  He 
is getting a substantial amount of work - more than he has seen in his entire life, I suspect. 
Hon Norman Moore:  It is not the normal way your Government behaves, and I congratulate you on it.   
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  I understand that he is a great operative in the Liberal Party. 
Hon Norman Moore:  He is just a very good architect, Mr Stephens, and I am pleased you have recognised it. 
Hon TOM STEPHENS:  He is a great beneficiary of the focus of effort that I am putting into that community to 
try to position a significant stock of public housing that will ensure that people who want to take up work in that 
community have homes from which they can base themselves to apply for the jobs associated with the economic 
growth. 
Debate interrupted, pursuant to standing orders. 
[Continued on page 714.] 
 


